

LEGAL MEMORANDUM

No. 289 | AUGUST 26, 2021 EDWIN MEESE III CENTER FOR LEGAL & JUDICIAL STUDIES

Equal Justice for All: Why More States Should Follow Arizona's Plan to Increase Public Access to Affordable Legal Services

John G. Malcolm

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The number of Americans compelled by economic necessity to represent themselves in court shows the need for greater access to affordable legal services.

Aside from Arizona, states have not allowed the development of service models that will enable low-income Americans to get the legal services they need.

States should permit new business models that provide much-needed civil legal assistance to millions of low-income individuals at rates they can afford. n August 10, 1976, addressing the annual meeting of the American Bar Association (ABA), an organization he had once served as president, Associate U.S. Supreme Court Justice Lewis Powell, Jr., stated:

Equal justice under law is not merely a caption on the facade of the Supreme Court building; it is perhaps the most inspiring ideal of our society. It is one of the ends for which our entire legal system exists. It is fundamental that justice should be the same, in substance and availability, without regard to economic status.¹

Yet every year, the legal system fails to deliver equal justice to millions of low-income Americans who are unable to afford to hire a lawyer to assist them with their legal needs in the civil justice system, in which, unlike the criminal justice system,² the right

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/lm289

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

to counsel is not guaranteed. And while some low-income Americans can qualify for legal aid, the financial eligibility restrictions are quite stringent, resulting in millions of low- and middle-income Americans who are not quite poor enough to qualify for legal aid, but certainly not rich enough to afford an attorney.³

Navigating the complex legal system (which was primarily designed by lawyers for lawyers representing well-to-do clients) and wading through reams of archaic legal jargon are daunting tasks to say the least. Many people have no idea what their rights are, much less how to protect them. As a result, many individuals with valid claims may be unable to advance or even assert them. For those unable to afford a lawyer, the promise of equal justice under law often proves to be illusory.

Case Study: Mary

At age 20, Mary⁴ met, married, and had a child with her future husband all within one year. Since childhood, Mary had wanted a family. When she was five, her parents were divorced; her mom "went off the deep end"; and she went to live with her grandparents. The last thing Mary expected was to end up like her parents.

But after just a few short months, Mary says that her husband quickly became controlling and abusive. She recounts, "I was hoping that having our first daughter would for sure change him, but it didn't." By the time Mary had given birth to her third child, she says her husband was verbally abusive and deep into addiction with "any drug he could get his hands on."

In October 2016, Mary filed for divorce, not knowing she was starting a process that would take four years and nearly \$5,000 to complete. In October 2020, after having been married to her husband for 15 years, the divorce was finally completed, and Mary thought her worst nightmare was ending.

But she was wrong. Things could get worse-and they did.

Following the divorce, Mary remarried and was given primary custody of the children while her ex-husband was given limited visitation rights. On May 30, however, Mary's ex-husband pulled up to her new home in Mississippi, greeted her new husband with a handshake, and loaded her three children in his car—promising to bring them back within the two weeks allotted to him by law—and then drove off.

That was the last time Mary saw her children, and the only thing she has received from her ex-husband, who is now over 500 miles away in Florida, is a text saying "the kids will not be coming back." Over the past few weeks, Mary has tried everything to get her children back, from spending an additional \$3,750 to file a contempt petition in Mississippi to petitioning a Florida judge to honor her custody order to paying \$350 for an emergency pick-up order, begging Florida law enforcement authorities for help. It was not enough. "I called everybody, and they were all four grand to \$5,000 to help me and they all said the same thing.... It's all about the money. It really should be about the safety of the children," she says. "They start school August 6th, and my court date is August 9th. I just need somebody to help me get my babies home."

Despite spending thousands, Mary still had not received the legal help she needs. "Nobody legally wants to help," she says. "I feel like the system has really fooled me and it cost me a lot of money.... [My children] want to come home. It's just a mess."

We found Mary through a Facebook group for people looking for help with their civil legal problems, ranging from child custody to eviction. If you spend a few minutes scrolling through *pro bono* pages on Facebook, you will find that Mary's story is unique only insofar as she was able to afford trying a few legal options before running out of money. Most do not have that luxury, yet their outcome is the same as hers—no justice.

The Scope of the Problem

A 2017 study, *The Justice Gap: Measuring the Unmet Civil Legal Needs of Low-Income Americans* ("Justice Gap study"), commissioned by the Legal Services Corporation (LSC) and conducted by NORC at the University of Chicago found:

Eighty-six percent of the civil legal problems faced by low-income Americans in a given year receive inadequate or no legal help. Of the estimated 1.7 million civil legal problems for which low-income Americans seek LSC-funded legal aid, 1.0 to 1.2 million (62% to 72%) receive inadequate or no legal assistance.⁵

Low-Income Households. Many of the civil legal problems afflicting low-income Americans are significant, involving issues ranging from housing and public benefits to child custody and domestic violence. According to the Justice Gap study:

71% of low-income households have experienced a civil legal problem in the past year. The rate is even higher for some: households with survivors of

domestic violence or sexual assault (97%), with parents/guardians of kids under 18 (80%), and with disabled persons (80%). 1 in 4 low-income households has experienced 6+ civil legal problems in the past year, including 67% of households with survivors of domestic violence or sexual assault.... The civil legal problems these Americans face are most often related to basic needs like getting access to health care, staying in their homes, and securing safe living conditions for their families.⁶

Percentage Unrepresented. In some states and in certain types of cases, up to 80 percent or 90 percent (or more) of civil defendants are unrepresented, while the persons or entities that sued them are represented by counsel.⁷ George Washington Law School Professor Jessica Steinberg notes that over the past 30 years, "in matters that typically affect the poor—divorce, landlord/tenant, and bankruptcy—at least one party appears unrepresented in 67% to 92% of cases. This figure has climbed dramatically since the 1970s, when *pro se* representation rates ranged from the single digits to 20%."⁸

A 2015 study by the National Center for State Courts, which examined 900,000 civil cases in a one-year period, found that at least one party was self-represented 76 percent of the time.⁹ Unrepresented individuals from vulnerable populations—such as those with a mental illness or other disability, persons from unstable families or suffering from addiction, domestic violence victims, or someone with limited English language skills—fare particularly badly.¹⁰

Moderate-Income Households. Moderate-income Americans need help too. As former New Hampshire Chief Justice John T. Broderick observed:

The self-represented are no longer just the poor, but their ranks now include more members of the middle-class and a rising number of small businesses. The vast majority of the self-represented enter our courthouses without lawyers because they can't afford one, not because they don't want one.¹¹

A report issued in 2021 by the Stanford Center on the Legal Profession entitled *The Surprising Success of Washington State's Limited License Legal Technician Program* ("Stanford Report") stated, "Studies estimate that 40–60% of legal needs go unmet for middle-class individuals."¹² A 2016 study found that "well over 100 million Americans [are] living with civil justice problems, many involving what the American Bar Association has termed 'basic human needs."¹³ The problem has only worsened since then, especially during the pandemic. Unemployment rates are up,¹⁴ as are rates of domestic violence.¹⁵ Many low-and middle-income individuals are facing the possibility of eviction as the eviction moratorium has been extended for only a short period of time and that extension is being challenged in court.¹⁶

Disparities and Delays. Such disparities have consequences. A 2015 Washington State study found that only 24 percent of low-income individuals were able to receive any assistance for their civil legal needs. However, for those who were able to receive some assistance, 61 percent said that this assistance enabled them to partially or completely resolve the issue they faced.¹⁷ Not surprisingly, many other studies have shown that represented parties have much higher success rates than their unrepresented peers.¹⁸ Professor Steinberg notes: "Particularly in family and housing law cases, represented litigants are anywhere from two to ten times more likely to procure the relief they seek when they enjoy the benefit of full representation by counsel."¹⁹

Although this problem primarily affects the unrepresented litigant, that is not the only cost imposed by a lack of available and affordable legal counsel in civil cases. A large percentage of unrepresented parties end up in court, while many of their claims would likely have been resolved satisfactorily prior to trial or a court hearing had they been represented by counsel.

And once in court, judges and court personnel frequently complain about having to spend inordinate amounts of time explaining procedures to *pro se* litigants—procedures that would be well known to practicing attorneys. This can lead to delays and crowded dockets and increased legal costs for the *pro se* litigant's opponent.²⁰

Court Rules, Licensure, and the ABA

There was a time when a budding attorney, such as Abraham Lincoln, a legendary trial attorney before he became President,²¹ could be self-taught and then "read into" the practice of law through apprenticeships and the like. Those days are long gone. With only a few exceptions,²² lawyers must graduate from a three-year accredited law school and then pass a bar examination administered by the state in which they wish to practice.

Founded in 1878, the ABA, working in conjunction with law schools, the judiciary, and state bar organizations, has adopted certain standards and rules governing the professional practice of law. Every state and the District of Columbia has incorporated those rules into its law in some form or fashion. While protecting the public from unqualified practitioners, the

ABA's rules, and the court rules and state laws implementing them, prohibit lawyers who are not licensed in a particular state from practicing law in that state, or from assisting non-lawyers who might be engaging in the practice of law.

These court rules and laws also make it extremely difficult for non-licensed individuals to dispense legal advice or to appear in court to advocate on behalf of someone other than themselves.²³ Strangely, though, while non-lawyers, who might have a great deal of subject matter expertise, are precluded from engaging in the "unauthorized practice of law,"²⁴ once a lawyer has been admitted to the bar in a particular state, there are generally no prohibitions (other than the general admonition that lawyers should "provide competent representation to a client"²⁵) on that attorney dispensing legal advice in that state on a wide array of subjects that he or she may know little or nothing about. The only remedies against an attorney who provides shoddy representation because of a lack of knowledge about a particular subject area are: (1) a lawsuit for malpractice in the event of a bad outcome, and/or (2) filing a complaint with the state board of professional responsibility.

Such barriers to entry limit the supply of those wishing to dispense legal advice, decrease competition within the profession, and artificially inflate costs to parties in need of that advice.²⁶ While this is fine for many individuals and entities who can afford to hire highly credentialed attorneys (who are priced accordingly) or for those who have a potentially lucrative claim who can entice an attorney to accept the case on a contingency-fee basis, those barriers pose significant problems for those of more modest means in need of civil legal services. As such, those barriers do not always serve the public's best interests.

State-Level Solutions Sought

To fill this unmet need, some states have begun experimenting with permitting non-lawyer advocates, sometimes referred to as paraprofessionals, who fulfill certain requirements to provide basic legal services in certain types of cases to those who cannot afford (or do not want) to hire a licensed attorney.²⁷ They have been likened to nurse practitioners in the medical profession.²⁸

To some extent, this process began a while ago. There are now a variety of services that provide online legal forms,²⁹ and real estate professionals and tax preparers routinely provide legal advice—although they would never say that this is what they are doing—within their areas of expertise. But some states are now expanding on these models.

Washington. In June 2012, the Washington State Supreme Court authorized a limited license legal technician (LLLT) program,³⁰ becoming "the first state in the nation to allow non-lawyers to openly, independently, ethically, and legally engage in activities recognized by bar associations as the practice of law—albeit on a limited basis."³¹ A 2017 Report issued by the American Bar Foundation and the National Center for State Courts, which was characterized as a "Preliminary Evaluation" of the program, recounts:

After several years of work to create the regulations, training, and administrative mechanisms to do so, the first [legal technician] candidates entered their practice-area education classes in 2014.... In 2015, the first [legal technicians] were licensed by the Washington Supreme Court. At the time research for this evaluation was conducted, there were fifteen (15) licensed LLLTs. Since then, that number has slowly continued to grow.³²

The report concluded that "[t]his program should be replicated in other states to improve access to justice."³³

The 2021 Stanford Report concluded that Washington's LLLT program "provide[s] legal services to many Washingtonians who would have otherwise proceeded without representation in their family law cases. In family law court, cost 'is the most consistently referenced motivation for proceeding without an attorney."³⁴

Utah and Minnesota. A few states have followed up on Washington's experiment. In November 2018, for instance, Utah modeled its Licensed Paralegal Practitioner program along the lines of Washington's LLLT program. Most recently, in March 2021, Minnesota became the latest state to initiate a Legal Paraprofessional Pilot Project, allowing program participants "to provide legal services in landlord-tenant disputes and family law."³⁵

All of these programs have limitations, however. They are restricted to certain types of cases and activities, and the licensing requirements can be quite onerous.

Resistance by the Organized Bar

Even these modest efforts have met with stiff opposition. As the ABA's Commission on the Future of Legal Services noted in a 2016 report, "[T]here remains considerable resistance to change in many parts of the legal industry."³⁶ The Pennsylvania and Illinois State Bars reacted when an ABA access-to-justice pilot program was beginning to show promise by threatening to secede from the ABA unless it shut down the program.³⁷

Perhaps the *coup de grâce* was the recent demise of Washington's LLLT program at the hands of the Washington Supreme Court.³⁸ Although the program had "faced strong hostility from many lawyers from the start," which hampered its implementation, and still imposed significant barriers to entry, which limited its reach, the 2021 Stanford Report judged it to have been a "real success"—and maintained that the reasons offered by the Washington Supreme Court for sunsetting the program were "not persuasive" and "ring hollow."³⁹ Justice Barbara Madsen, one of the dissenting Washington Supreme Court justices, lamented, "What took over a decade of toil to create, this court erased in an afternoon."⁴⁰ She further stated her belief that ending the program was "a step backward," and that this "is not the time for closing the doors to justice but, instead, for opening them wider."⁴¹

Licensed attorneys' opposition seems to stem primarily from two concerns: (1) that low-income individuals will receive inferior services if represented by non-lawyers,⁴² and (2) the potential competition. Regarding the former, given the amount of time and money invested in obtaining a legal education, this is an understandable, but still illegitimate, concern.⁴³ This fear is, for the most part, unfounded, or at least exaggerated. Qualified paraprofessionals and other subject matter experts are fully capable of providing competent services, especially in routine matters that may still be of great importance to the client.

The second concern is also understandable given the stiff competition that already exists among lawyers to attract paying clients. Nonetheless, the reality is that the choice for many low- and middle-income individuals is usually between self-representation, no representation, or representation by a paraprofessional—not a choice between representation by an attorney or a paraprofessional, the former being simply unaffordable. As Scotti Hill, Associate General Counsel at the Utah State Bar, has pointed out: "The market predominantly captured by [paraprofessionals] are not those who would otherwise hire lawyers, but instead those who would opt for self-representation."⁴⁴ And as Northern Illinois Law Professor Laurel Rigertas has observed, "Much of the public is left wandering around the self-help section of bookstores and self-help kiosks in courthouses trying to figure out how to handle matters on their own."⁴⁵

Even though they lack the same level of skills and expertise as licensed attorneys, paraprofessionals can still provide a great public service by providing legal services at a cost they can afford to members of the public "who would have otherwise proceeded without representation."⁴⁶ Legal help—even if limited—can make a huge difference in civil cases, giving those in need a fair chance at receiving justice, rather than being steamrolled by an

arcane legal system and by opponents represented by counsel. As the ABA's Commission on the Future of Legal Services concluded in its 2016 report, "Despite sustained efforts to expand the public access to legal services, significant unmet needs persist."⁴⁷

Closing the Gap: Arizona

In August 2020,⁴⁸ the Arizona Supreme Court unanimously approved a new rule permitting non-lawyers to co-own law firms and other hybrid legal services operations.⁴⁹ The Grand Canyon State thereby became the first state to eliminate a rule, the state counterpart to ABA Model Rule 5.4,⁵⁰ which "prohibited partnerships between lawyers and non-lawyers working together where any part of their services involved the practice of law."⁵¹

This dramatic change, which took effect at the beginning of 2021, came about after the Arizona Task Force on the Delivery of Legal Services issued a report in October 2019, declaring that the ban on non-lawyers providing legal services

was not rooted in protecting the public but in economic protectionism.... The legal profession cannot continue to pretend that lawyers operate in a vacuum, surrounded and aided only by other lawyers or that lawyers practice law in a hierarchy in which only lawyers should be owners. Nonlawyers are instrumental in helping lawyers deliver legal services, and they bring valuable skills to the table.⁵²

Debunking Concerns. While some have raised concerns that permitting non-lawyers to have an ownership stake in a firm may cause lawyers to balance the interests of a client with the interests of a for-profit owner, the reality is that the potential for such conflicting interests—and the tensions they create—already exist. For example, lawyers in traditional law firms worry (and may receive inquiries, if not direct pressure, from the firm's management team) about whether taking on certain clients or advocating certain controversial positions that may be in a client's best interests may adversely affect the reputation of the firm or eat into its bottom-line profitability.

Similarly, insurance companies routinely employ in-house lawyers who provide advice to third parties (specifically, those who purchased insurance policies from that company) and are tasked with safeguarding confidential attorney–client communications and acting in the insured's best interests even if those interests are not in the best interests of the insurance company that employs him.

As New York University Law Professor Stephen Gillers, a noted legal ethics scholar, has trenchantly observed:

Pause here to acknowledge a remarkable fact. In a society that allows nonlawyers to occupy other positions demanding great probity, including positions of high fiduciary responsibility and public trust in government and in powerful financial institutions, suspicion of lay influence is a curious and perhaps even an impolite justification for a broad and nearly absolute prohibition. It becomes more than merely curious, however, when we acknowledge, as we must, that the prohibition can have a significant [e]ffect on the cost and availability of legal services and the efficiency with which they are distributed.⁵³

Permitting new business models should open many possibilities to address the legal needs of entities and individuals in a more efficient and cost-effective manner.

After all, many law firms, especially in Washington, DC, which liberalized its version of Rule 5.4 several years ago "to permit nonlawyer professionals to work with lawyers in the delivery of legal services without being relegated to the role of an employee,"54 currently affiliate with outside experts, investigators, and lobbying shops-and their clients are the beneficiaries of these enhanced services. Such arrangements have not compromised in any discernible way the ability of lawyers to continue to provide their best professional judgment or to maintain their ethical duties of loyalty and confidentiality to their clients. There is no reason to believe that this will change as capital infusions, new technologies, and new business models proliferate and specializations (in some cases) and standardizations (in others) develop to meet the legal needs, both simple and complex, of potential clients of more modest means. After all, innovative new technologies and business models have developed for the delivery of medical services without doctors and other licensed health care professionals having to sacrifice their professional standards and ethical obligations.

Arizona's Alternative Business Structures. The Arizona Supreme Court also unveiled a framework to license new businesses, called "Alternative Business Structures," that will allow "Legal Paraprofessionals" to "begin providing limited legal services, including being able to go into court with clients."⁵⁵ As "affiliate members" of the bar, this new class of non-lawyers will be required to meet certain minimum education and testing requirements, as well as character-and-fitness standards, and will also be subject to regulation and discipline under the same rules governing attorneys—including being required to disclose whether they are covered by professional liability insurance. These requirements should be more than sufficient to assure the public that the public will not be serviced by charlatans, and insurance disclosures should provide a measure of protection against legal malpractice committed by paraprofessionals, just as it does for malpractice committed by licensed attorneys.

No doubt word of mouth, alternative credentialing authorities, and social media sites such as Yelp or Avvo will also help separate the wheat from the chaff in terms of who is (and is not) an effective provider of legal services for low-income individuals. Competition and free-market principles, as in so many other areas, show great promise in addressing unmet needs.

As Stanford Law School Professor Deborah Rhode, a leading academic in the field of legal ethics before her death earlier this year, and Lucy Ricca observed:

In other nations that permit nonlawyers to provide legal advice and to assist with routine documents, the research available does not suggest that their performance has been inadequate. In a study comparing outcomes for low-income clients in the United Kingdom on a variety of matters such as welfare benefits, housing, and employment, nonlawyers generally outperformed lawyers in terms of concrete results and client satisfaction.... In the United States, studies of lay specialists who provide legal representation in bankruptcy and administrative agency hearings find that they generally perform as well or better than attorneys. Extensive formal training is less critical than daily experience for effective advocacy.⁵⁶

Legal Services Innovation in Other States. Other states are taking notice. During the same month that the Arizona Supreme Court amended its rules, the Utah Supreme Court "unanimously approved a slate of reforms that allow for nonlawyer ownership or investment in law firms and permit legal services providers to try new ways of serving clients during a two-year pilot period."⁵⁷

The Court also established an Office of Legal Services Innovation, charged with evaluating and recommending whether nontraditional legal services entities should be permitted to operate within the state during the trial period by assessing the potential benefits and risks to consumers in that market.⁵⁸ It has also been reported that California is considering following Arizona's lead, while other states and the District of Columbia are considering other reforms.⁵⁹

Although, as expected, members of the organized bar are objecting,⁶⁰ it is high time that the bar focus on the civil legal needs of others—and not its

own economic self-interests. While legal aid organizations exist and struggle for resources, and many members of the bar generously donate their time by providing *pro bono* representation to those in need, this will never be enough to close the justice gap—nor even to make a significant dent in it.

Given the lack of available resources to help low-income Americans navigate the civil legal system, any effective and sustainable solution must be centered around addressing that need—and doing so at a rate low-income litigants can afford.

Conclusion

Arizona has embarked on an experiment that shows great promise, by recognizing that paraprofessionals can meet that need as a valuable legal resource for millions of Americans and, in so doing, has begun to close the civil justice gap.

Will paraprofessionals provide the exact same level of service as licensed attorneys in the long run? Likely not, but it is certainly much better than the status quo in which low-income individuals are forced to navigate the legal system on their own. When it comes to the provision of civil legal services, we should not let the perfect be the enemy of the good.

Now is the time for the ABA to align its Model Rule of Professional Conduct 5.4 with Arizona's new rule and for other states to follow Arizona's lead and overhaul rules that prohibit partnerships between lawyers and non-lawyers or hamper the ability of licensed paraprofessionals to provide legal services. Any other state laws or court rules that stand in the way of such innovation should also be amended. This will help pave the way for millions of Americans to receive the civil legal assistance they need and the equal justice they deserve.

John G. Malcolm is Vice President of the Institute for Constitutional Government, Director of the Edwin Meese III Center for Legal and Judicial Studies, and Ed Gilbertson and Sherry Lindberg Gilbertson Senior Legal Fellow at The Heritage Foundation. The author is currently serving as a member of the Board of Directors of the Legal Services Corporation, having been appointed by President Donald Trump and confirmed by the U.S. Senate. The author would like to gratefully acknowledge and thank Samuel Bock, an intern with the Young Leaders Program at the Heritage Foundation, for his valuable research assistance.

Endnotes

- 1. Lewis Powell, Address to the Annual Convention of the American Bar Association: Legal Services Revisited (Aug. 10, 1976), https://scholarlycommons .law.wlu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1010&context=powellspeeches (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- 2. Gideon v. Wainwright, 372 U.S. 335 (1963) (The Sixth Amendment guarantees the right to the assistance of counsel to all criminal defendants who have been charged with a serious offense and requires that a court provide a lawyer to defendants who cannot afford to retain one themselves.).
- 3. Legal Service Corporation grantees and other legal aid organizations have very low financial eligibility requirements. For example, for LSC funds, the current limitation for a single-person household is \$16,100, and for a four-person household, the limitation is \$33,125—anywhere in the 48 contiguous states, plus the District of Columbia. See 45 CFR 1611 Appendix A, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/01/28/2021-01815/income-level -for-individuals-eligible-for-assistance. Obviously, there are millions of low-income Americans who are not quite poor enough to meet these standards, but who are unable to hire counsel to meet their civil legal needs.
- 4. After we spoke with her in mid-July, "Mary" gave The Heritage Foundation permission to tell her story. Although her story is reported as it was relayed, her first name has been changed and her last name has been withheld for her protection.
- 5. LEGAL SERVICES CORPORATION, THE JUSTICE GAP: MEASURING THE UNMET CIVIL LEGAL NEEDS OF LOW-INCOME AMERICANS (2017), https://www.lsc.gov/sites/default/files /images/TheJusticeGap-FullReport.pdf (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- 6. *Id.*
- Jessica K. Steinberg, Demand Side Reform in the Poor People's Court, 47 CONN. L. Rev. 741, 749 & n.23 text (2015); Jason Solomon & Noelle Smith, The Surprising Success of Washington State's Limited License Legal Technician Program, STAN. CTR. ON THE LEGAL PRO. (2021), https://www-cdn.law.stanford .edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/LLLT-White-Paper-Final-5-4-21.pdf (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- 8. Jessica Steinberg, In Pursuit of Justice? Case Outcomes and the Delivery of Unbundled Legal Services, 18 GEO. J. ON POVERTY L. & POL'Y 453, 459 (2011).
- 9. Nat'L CTR. FOR STATE CTS., THE LANDSCAPE OF CIVIL LITIGATION IN STATE COURTS (2015), https://www.ncsc.org/__data/assets/pdf_file/0020/13376 /civiljusticereport-2015.pdf (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- Steinberg, *supra* note 7, at 756–59; CIVIL LEGAL NEEDS STUDY UPDATE COMM., CIVIL LEGAL NEEDS STUDY UPDATE (2015), https://ocla.wa.gov/wp-content/uploads /2015/10/CivilLegalNeedsStudy_October2015_V21_Final10_14_15.pdf (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); Peter A. Holland, *Junk Justice, A Statistical Analysis* of 4,400 Lawsuits Filed by Debt Buyers, 26 Loy. CONSUMER L. Rev. 179 (2014); Matthew Desmond, *Tipping the Scales in Housing Court*, N.Y. TIMES (Nov. 29, 2012), https://www.nytimes.com/2012/11/30/opinion/tipping-the-scales-in-housing-court.html (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); Anthony Lanzilote, Editorial, *A Right to a Lawyer to Save Your Home*, N.Y. TIMES, Sept. 23, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/23/opinion/a-right-to-a-lawyer-to -save-your-home.html (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- Richard Zorza, Self-Represented Litigants and the Access to Justice Revolution in the State Courts: Cross-Pollinating Perspectives Toward a Dialogue for Innovation in the Courts and the Administrative System, 29 J. Nat'L Ass'N Admin. L. Judiciary Iss. 1, 65 (2009), http://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu /naalj/vol29/iss1/3.
- 12. Solomon & Smith, supra note 7, at 3.
- 13. Rebecca Sandefur, What We Know and Need to Know about the Legal Needs of the Public, 67 S.C. L. Rev. 443 (2016).
- 14. GENE FALK ET AL., CONG. RSCH. SERV., R46554, UNEMPLOYMENT RATES DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC (2021), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R46554.pdf (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- Karen Nikos-Rose, COVID-19 Isolation Linked to Increased Domestic Violence, Researchers Suggest, U.C. DAVIS (Feb. 24, 2021), https://www.ucdavis .edu/news/covid-19-isolation-linked-increased-domestic-violence-researchers-suggest (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); CTR. ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE, DOMESTIC VIOLENCE DURING COVID-19 (Feb. 23, 2021), https://build.neoninspire.com/counciloncj/wp-content/uploads/sites/96/2021/07/Domestic-Violence-During -COVID-19-February-2021.pdf (last accessed August 3, 2021).
- Michael Casey, Biden to Allow Eviction Moratorium to Expire Saturday, AP News, July 30, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/biden-eviction-moratorium -coronavirus-da0e4cc8014b6c8a658dd1572707364f (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); Andrew Ackerman & Siobahn Hughes, Biden Administration Issues New Eviction Moratorium, WALL STREET J. (Aug. 2, 2021), https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-administration-set-to-issue-new-eviction-moratorium -11628022282.
- 17. Civil Legal Needs Study Update Comm., *supra* note 9.
- 18. Steinberg, supra note 7, at 756–759; Holland, supra note 10, at 210–211; Desmond, supra note 10; Lanzilote, supra note 10.
- 19. Steinberg, *supra* note 7, at 460.
- 20. Conf. of Chief Justices & Conf. of St. Ct. Adm'rs, The Importance of Funding for the Legal Services Corporation from the Perspective of the Conference of Chief Justices and the Conference of State Court Administrators, Conference of Chief Justices and the Conference of State Court Administrators (2013), https://ccj.ncsc.org/__data/assets/pdf_file/0013/23251/lsc_whtpr.pdf (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).

- 21. Dan Abrams and David Fisher, The Sensational Murder Trial That Showed Off Abraham Lincoln's Skill as a Lawyer, TIME, June 4, 2018, https://time.com /5257581/lincolns-last-trial-excerpt/ (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); Jonathan Rosenfeld, A History of Abraham Lincoln and His Lawyer Career, RosenFIELD INJURY LAWYERS (n.d.), https://www.rosenfeldinjurylawyers.com/a-history-of-abraham-lincoln-and-his-lawyer-career.html (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); Michael Stern, Lawyer Lincoln's Trial Tactics, Advocate Magazine (July 2018), https://www.advocatemagazine.com/article/2018-july/lawyer-lincoln -s-trial-tactics (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- Zachary Crockett, How to Be a Lawyer Without Going to Law School, PRICEONOMICS (Jan. 6, 2017), https://priceonomics.com/how-to-be-a-lawyer -without-going-to-law-school/ (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021); State-By-State Guide to Apprenticeships, LIKE LINCOLN (n.d.), http://likelincoln.org/state-by -state-guide-to-apprenticeships/ (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- 23. See Laurel Rigertas, Lobbying and Litigating Against "Legal Bootleggers"—The Roots of the Expansion of the Courts' Inherent Powers in the Early Twentieth Century, 46 CAL. W. L. REV. 65 (2009).
- 24. American Bar Ass'n, Comment on Rule 5.5: Unauthorized Practice of Law; Multijurisdictional Practice of Law, https://www.americanbar.org/groups /professional_responsibility/publications/model_rules_of_professional_conduct/rule_5_5_unauthorized_practice_of_law_multijurisdictional _practice_of_law/comment_on_rule_5_5_unauthorized_practice_of_law_multijurisdictional_practice_of_law/ (last accessed Aug. 3, 2021).
- 25. ABA Model Rules of Professional Conduct, Rule 1.1 ("A lawyer shall provide competent representation to a client. Competent representation requires the legal knowledge, skill, thoroughness and preparation reasonably necessary for the representation."), https://www.americanbar.org/groups /professional_responsibility/publications/model_rules_of_professional_conduct/rule_1_1_competence/.
- 26. See, e.g., Solomon and Smith, supra note 7; Gillian Hadfield, The Cost of Law: Promoting Access to Justice Through the (Un)corporate Practice of Law, 38 INT'L REV. L. & ECON. 43 (2014), https://papers.strn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2333990.
- 27. Marsha M. Mansfield, *Litigants Without Lawyers: Measuring Success in Family Court*, 67 HASTINGS L.J. 1389, 1394-95 (2016), https://repository.uchastings .edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1070&context=hastings_law_journal; Solomon & Smith, *supra* note 7.
- Ltd. License Legal Technician Board, Presentation at the American Center for Continuing Legal Education, The Limited License Legal Technician Program: History, Progress, and Upcoming Developments (2016), https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.aclea.org/resource/collection/88C82694-55F0-4CB9 -B357-992D9E274436/Monday-C1-Limited-license-Legal-Tech.pdf (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- Some of these efforts met with stiff resistance from the organized bar, too. See, e.g., Anna Whitney, Texas Lawyers Divided Over Divorce Forms, Texas TRIBUNE, Jan. 24, 2012, https://www.texastribune.org/2012/01/24/texas-state-bar-asks-supreme-court-stop-forms-task/ (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021); Nathan Koppel, Divorce-by-Form Riles Texas Bar, Wall ST. J., Feb. 24, 2012, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB100014240529702047786045772394805 50755826 (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021); Deborah L. Rhode & Benjamin H. Barton, Rethinking Self-Regulation: Antitrust Perspectives on Bar Governance Activity, 20 CHAP. L. REV. 267, 277–79 (2017).
- 30. Ltd. License Legal Technician Board, supra note 28.
- 31. Rebecca M. Donaldson, Law by Non-Lawyers: The Limit to Limited License Legal Technicians Increasing Access to Justice, 42 SEATTLE U. L. REV. 1 (2018).
- REBECCA SANDEFUR & THOMAS CLARKE, AM. BAR FOUND. & NAT'L CTR. FOR STATE CTS., PRELIMINARY EVALUATION OF THE WASHINGTON STATE LIMITED LICENSE LEGAL TECHNICIAN PROGRAM (2017), http://www.americanbarfoundation.org/uploads/cms/documents/preliminary_evaluation_of_the_washington_state_limited license legal technician_program_032117.pdf (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 33. *Id.*
- 34. Solomon and Smith, *supra* note 7.
- 35. *Minnesota to Pilot Legal Paraprofessional Program*, BAR LEADER WEEKLY (Oct. 7, 2020), https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/publications /barleaderweekly1/2020/100720.pdf (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 36. Comm'n on the Future of Legal Servs., American Bar Ass'n, Report on the Future of Legal Services in the United States (2016), https://www.americanbar.org /content/dam/aba/images/abanews/2016FLSReport_FNL_WEB.pdf (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- Mark Cohen, Perspective: The Opposition to ABA Law Connect Was About Lawyer Protectionism, Not Public Good, BLOOMBERG L. (Mar. 9, 2016), https://www.legalmosaic.com/perspective-the-opposition-to-aba-law-connect-was-about-lawyer-protectionism-not-public-good/ (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 38. Lyle Moran, How the Washington Supreme Court's LLLT Program Met its Demise, A.B.A. JOURNAL (July 9, 2020), https://www.abajournal.com/web /article/how-washingtons-limited-license-legal-technician-program-met-its-demise (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021); Lyle Moran, Washington Supreme Court Sunsets Limited License Program for Nonlawyers, A.B.A. JOURNAL (June 8, 2020), https://www.abajournal.com/news/article/washington -supreme-court-decides-to-sunset-pioneering-limited-license-program (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 39. Solomon and Smith, supra note 7; see also Mary Jutten, When UPL Accusations Against Lawyer Paraprofessionals Are Just Protectionism, A.B.A. JOURNAL (2018), https://www.abajournal.com/news/article/protectionism_and_upl_versus_paraprofessionals (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021) (arguing that Washington's LLLT program was really designed to help moderate income consumers, not the poor); Donaldson, supra note 31.
- 40. Paula Wissel, "Erased in an Afternoon": WA Supreme Court Abruptly Ends Innovative Legal Tech Program, KNKX (July 1, 2020), https://www.knkx.org /post/erased-afternoon-wa-supreme-court-abruptly-ends-innovative-legal-tech-program (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).

- 41. Barbara Madsen, Letter of Dissent to Washington Supreme Court Vote to Sunset Limited License Legal Technicians Program (2020), https://www.knkx .org/sites/kplu/files/202007/IIIt_sunset_dissent_____6-5-20.pdf.
- 42. This concern was expressed, for example, in a letter to the *New York Times* by then-ABA President William Robinson ("The American Bar Association strongly agrees that our nation must expand access to justice for low-income Americans. However, a rush to open the practice of law to unschooled unregulated nonlawyers is not the solution. This would cause grave harm to clients. Even matters that appear simple, such as uncontested divorces, involve myriad legal rights and responsibilities. If the case is not handled by a professional with appropriate legal training, a person can suffer serious long-term consequences affecting loved ones or financial security...."), William T. Robinson, Letter to the Editor, *Legal Help for the Poor: The View from the A.B.A.*, N.Y. TIMES, Aug. 30, 2011, at A26.
- 43. In addition to the fact that protectionism is never a legitimate reason to erect a barrier to entry into a profession, the preamble to the ABA's Model Rules of Professional Conduct explicitly provides that "[t]he profession has a responsibility to assure that its regulations are conceived in the public interest and not in furtherance of parochial or self-interested concerns of the bar." ABA, Model Rules of Professional Conduct, Preamble, Paragraph 12, https://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications/model_rules_of_professional_conduct/model_rules_of _professional_conduct_preamble_scope/.
- 44. Solomon and Smith, supra note 7.
- Laurel Rigertas, *The Legal Profession's Monopoly: Failing to Protect Consumers*, 82 Fordham L. Rev. 2683, 2696 (2014), https://commons.lib.niu.edu /bitstream/handle/10843/16429/Rigertas%2082%20Fordham%20L%20%20Rev%20%202683%202014-SSRNArticle.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 46. Solomon and Smith, *supra* note 7.
- 47. Comm'n on the Future of Legal Servs., supra note 36.
- 48. Lyle Moran, *Arizona Approves Nonlawyer Ownership, Nonlawyer Licensees in Access-to-Justice Reforms*, A.B.A. JOURNAL (Aug. 28, 2020), https://www .abajournal.com/web/article/arizona-approves-alternative-business-structures-as-part-of-access-to-justice-reforms (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 49. Sam Skolnik, *Arizona First State to OK Nonlawyer Ownership of Law Firms (2)*, BLOOMBERG Law, Aug. 28, 2020, https://news.bloomberglaw.com /business-and-practice/arizona-first-state-to-allow-nonlawyer-co-ownership-of-law-firms (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 50. Am. Bar Ass'n, Rule 5.4: Professional Independence of a Lawyer, https://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications /model_rules_of_professional_conduct/rule_5_4_professional_independence_of_a_lawyer/ (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 51. C. Thea Pitzen, *Can Nonlawyers Close the Legal Services Gap*? A.B.A. (Feb. 26, 2021), https://www.americanbar.org/groups/litigation/publications /litigation-news/featured-articles/2021/can-nonlawyers-close-legal-services-gap-two-states-remove-ban-fee-sharing-and-partnerships -nonlawyers/ (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 52. TASK FORCE ON THE DELIVERY OF LEGAL SERVS., REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS (Oct. 4, 2019), https://www.azcourts.gov/Portals/74/LSTF/Report/LSTFReportReco mmendationsRED10042019.pdf?ver=2019-10-07-084849-750 (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- Stephen Gillers, *The Anxiety of Influence*, 27 FLA. ST. U. L. REV. 123, 126 (1999), https://ir.law.fsu.edu/lr/vol27/iss1/4 (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 54. D.C. Bar, Rule 5.4: Professional Independence of a Lawyer, https://www.dcbar.org/For-Lawyers/Legal-Ethics/Rules-of-Professional-Conduct/Law -Firms-and-Associations/Professional-Independence-of-a-Lawyer (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 55. C. Thea Pitzen, supra note 51.
- Deborah L. Rhode & Lucy B. Ricca, Protecting the Profession or the Public? Rethinking Unauthorized-Practice Enforcement, 82 Fordham L. Rev. 2587, 2606 (2014); see also Gillian K. Hadfield & Deborah L. Rhode, How to Regulate Legal Services to Promote Access, Innovation, and the Quality of Lawyering, 67 HASTINGS L.J. 1191 (2016).
- 57. Lyle Moran, *Utah Embraces Nonlawyer Ownership of Law Firms as Part of Broad Access-to-Justice Reforms*, A.B.A. JOURNAL (Aug. 14, 2020), https://www.abajournal.com/web/article/utah-embraces-nonlawyer-ownership-of-law-firms-as-part-of-broad-reforms (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 58. *Id.*
- 59. Sam Skolnik, *California Bar "Sandbox" May Rattle Legal Competition for Firms*, BLOOMBERG Law (May 11, 2021), https://news.bloomberglaw.com/us-law -week/california-bar-sandbox-may-rattle-legal-competition-for-firms (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021); WILLIAM D. HENDERSON, ST. BAR OF CALIFORNIA, LEGAL MARKET LANDSCAPE REPORT (2018), https://board.calbar.ca.gov/docs/agendaltem/Public/agendaitem1000022382.pdf (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021); Roy Strom, *California Opens Door to More Legal Tech, Non-Lawyer Roles (1)*, BLOOMBERG Law (July 2, 2019), https://biglawbusiness.com/california-opens -door-to-more-non-lawyer-roles-tech-solutions (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021); The UTAH WORK GROUP on Regulatory Reform, NarRowing THE Access-to-Justice GAP BY ReiMagining Regulation (2019), https://www.utahbar.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/FINAL-Task-Force-Report.pdf (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).
- 60. Sam Skolnik, *California Bar Swamped by Comments Opposing Ethics Rule Changes*, BLOOMBERG Law (Aug. 6, 2019), https://news.bloomberglaw.com/us -law-week/california-bar-swamped-by-comments-opposing-ethics-rule-changes (last accessed Aug. 4, 2021).